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NMRA BULLETIN

2011 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2011—Sacramento, CA July 3–9, 2011 www.x2011west.org

Train Show Booth Reservations—Debbie Draper, HLM, Registrar • 10837 N. 34th Place, Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310 • (602) 569-9072 • natltrainshow@aol.com
• 2012—Grand Rapids, MI • 2013—Atlanta, GA •2014—Cleveland, OH

Administrative Department Manager — 
Jenny Hendricks
4121 Cromwell Rd 
Chattanooga, TN 37421-2119 
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: nmrahq@aol.com

Education Department Manager — 
John M. Lowrance. MMR
8611 Norwich Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78217
(210) 822-2628
e-mail: educate@hq.nmra.org

Education Department Assistant Manager — 
Fred Bock, MMR
5923 Windhaven Dr.
San Antonio, Texas 78234-2132
(210) 653-5947 e-mail: fbock4@aol.com

Howell Day Museum Manager — 
John E. Roberts, MMR (O) 
104 Heritage Pointe 
Williamsburg, VA 23188-7894 
H: 757-345-3797 O: 757-345-3118
Fax: 757-345-6944
e-mail: museum@hq.nmra.org

Information Technology Department
Tim Klevar
13570 Grove Drive #227 
Maple Grove, MN 55331
(612) 293-8698 
itmgr@hq.nmra.org.

Kalmbach Memorial Library Manager — 
Brent Lambert
4121 Cromwell Rd, Chattanooga, TN 37421 
O: 423-894-8144 Fax: 423-899-4869 
e-mail: lib@hq.nmra.org

Fund Raising Department Manager — Vacant
If  interested in this position, contact Mike Brestel

Australasian Region—David Howarth
22 Kamilaroy Road, West Pymble  NSW  2073
H: 61 2 9498 4995 M: 61 411 555 588
e-mail: president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Robin Swan 
H:(44) 1189-792448 e-mail: brprez@hq.nmra.org.

Lone Star Region—Bill McPherson
4402 Vista Creek Dr. Rowlett, TX 75088-1818
H: (972) 463-9721 
e-mail: lsrprez@hq.nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 1-25-11

MAP Department (Marketing, Advertising, 
Promotion) Manager — Tom Draper, HLM, DSA, 
FA
10837 N 34th Place
Phoenix, AZ 85028-3310
H: (602) 953-1681 Fax (602) 953-0751 
e-mail: map@hq.nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department Manager 
— Henry Jordan, HLM (N)
3200 N. Leisure World Blvd #116
Silver Spring, MD 20906
O:(301) 598-0175 F:(301) 598-0176
e-mail: conv@hq.nmra.org

Member Services Department Manager — 
Howard Goodwin 
79 Cross Branches 
Acworth, GA 30101 
(770) 529-2103
e-mail: horn69@bellsouth.net 

NMRA Communications Director
Gerry Leone, MMR
6459 Smithtown Road
Excelsior, Mn 55331
gerryleone@earthlink.net

Publications Department Manager — 
Larry DeYoung (HO, O)
54 Waterloo Rd 
Devon, PA 19333-1458 
H: 610-293-9098 Fax: 610-293-1715
e-mail: pubs@hq.nmra.org

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Didrik A. Voss, MMR (HO)
15226 12th Dr SE 
Mill Creek, WA 98012-3082 
O: 425-337-5222  F: 425-337-6084 
e-mail: tech-chair@hq.nmra.org 

Mid-Central Region—Richard A. Briggs, MMR
4397 Hidden St Grove City, OH 43123 
e-mail: mcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region—Paul Richardson, MMR
1703 NE 181st Street, Smithville, MO 64089
(H) 816-866-4043
e-mail: mcorprez@hq.nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region— John Janosko
264 White Cedar Lane, Youngsville NC  27596-9196
H: (919) 562-0260 e-mail: merprez@hq.nmra.org

Midwest Region—Bill Litkenhous
2509 Windwood Dr., Bedford, IN 47421
H: (812) 275-3634 e-mail: mwrprez@hq.nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Roth
PO Box 309, Waterford PA 16441-0309
814-796-0133
e-mail: nfrprez@hq.nmra.org

North Central Region—Jack Watson
31683 Hiddenbrook Drive
Chesterfield Twp., MI 48087
H: (586) 598-7407 e-mail: ncrprez@hq.nmra.org.

Northeastern Region—George ‘Scooter’ Youst
104 Bent Tree Lane, Baldwinsville, NY 13027
H: (315) 303-0100  e-mail: nerprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Ron Plies, MMR
921 11th St., P.O. Box 950, Fortuna, CA 95540
H: (707) 725-9063  e-mail: pcrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Walt Huston
1210 141st Street E., Tacoma WA 98445
H: (253) 535-2043 e-mail: pnrprez@hq.nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Don Fowler
10768 Sayers Ct., San Diego, CA 92071
H: (619) 787-1930 e-mail: psrprez@hq.nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Harold S. Huber Jr. 
1405 Dana Ave., Sheridan, WY 82801-2405
H: (307) 672-8471 e-mail: rmrprez@hq.nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Joe Gelmini  
170 Camelot Dr, Fayetteville, GA 30214 
H: (770) 460-8873 e-mail: serprez@hq.nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Barrett Johnson
3113 Ortega Drive, Tallahassee, FL 32312-1832 
(850) 385-9722 
e-mail: ssrprez@hq.nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Gerry Miller
1040 Hawkeye Drive, Dubuque, IA 52001
e-mail: tlrprez@hq.nmra.org

Alan Mole, Duluth, Georgia
Bill Zawacki, Woodstock, Georgia

Master Builder — Scenery
Mid-Continent Region

Robert Simmons, Garden City, Kansas
Theodore Smith, Iowa City, Iowa

Mid-Eastern Region
Charles Hladik, Rustburg, Virginia
Jack Ward, Waynesboro, Virginia

North Central Region
Kenneth Chick, Northville, Michigan
Joel Goldberg, W. Bloomfield, Michigan

Northeastern Region
Cliff Coutinho, New Bedford, Massachusetts

Pacific Northwest Region
Charlie Comstock, Hillsboro, Oregon

Pacific Southwest Region
Gordon Geiger, Tucson, Arizona

Southeastern Region
Bill Zawacki, Woodstock, Georgia

Model Railroad Engineer - Civil
Mid-Continent Region

Robert Simmons, Garden City, Kansas

North Central Region
Kenneth Chick, Northville, Michigan

Southeastern Region
Bill Zawacki, Woodstock, Georgia

NMRA AP Certificate Report 
March 2011

Golden Spike
Mid-Continent Region

Theodore Smith, Iowa City, Iowa

Mid-Eastern Region
Michael Shockey, Hagerstown, Maryland

Midwest Region
Jim Allen, Lake Villa, Illinois
Robert Landwehr, Arlington Heights, Illinois
Michael Paulina, Lake Forest, Illinois

Northeastern Region
Bruce Robinson, Sandown, New Hampshire

Southeastern Region
Michael Fleming, Bartlett, Tennessee

Master Builder — Motive Power 
Mid-Continent Region

Allen Merta, Cedar Rapids, Iowa

Master Builder — Cars 
Mid-Continent Region

Nelson Moyer, Iowa City, Iowa

Master Builder — Structures
Lone Star Region

Michael Jobe, Royse City, Texas

Mid-Eastern Region
Jack Ward, Waynesboro, Virginia

Southeastern Region

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

Notice of 2012 Elections
The following NMRA Officers and Board of Directors positions are open 

for election in 2012: 
1.	 President; 
2.	 Vice-President, Administration
3.	 Vice President, Special Projects
4.	 Eastern District Director, 
5.	 Pacific District Director, and
6.	 At-Large North America Director
Please check Article III, paragraph 12, of the NMRA Executive Handbook, 

EHB, located at http://www.nmra.org/national/organization/nmra_organization.
html for the extent of the districts affected. Qualifications for candidates are listed 
in the EHB. 

All submissions of candidates’ names for consideration by the Nominations 
Committee shall be submitted to Didrik Voss, Chairman of the Nominations 
Committee, davoss@pvmtengr.com, no later than June 15, 2011.

Candidates may wish to run for these positions by petition and not be subjected 
to the decisions of the Nominations Committee. Requirements for submitting by 
petition are contained in the EHB. All submissions by petition shall be received by 
the Secretary NMRA no later than July 31, 2011.

Model Railroad Engineer - 
Electrical

Mid-Continent Region
Robert Simmons, Garden City, Kansas

Midwest Region
Steven Johnson, Carmel, Indiana

North Central Region
Kenneth Chick, Northville, Michigan
Glenn Joppich, Livonia, Michigan

Northeastern Region
Bruce Robinson, Sandown, New Hampshire

Southeastern Region
Bill Zawacki, Woodstock, Georgia

Chief Dispatcher
Mid-Central Region

Edward Brennan, Louisville, Kentucky

Midwest Region
Steven Johnson, Carmel, Indiana

North Central Region
Kenneth Chick, Northville, Michigan

Association Official
Mid-Continent Region

Robert Simmons, Garden City, Kansas

Midwest Region
Robert Sherman, Brookfield, Wisconsin

Pacific Southwest Region
Rick Watson, Tempe, Arizona

Association Volunteer
Lone Star Region

Michael Jobe, Royse City, Texas
Jeffery Liedl, Princeton, Texas

Midwest Region
Raymond Meyer II, Port Washington, Wisconsin
Robert Sherman, Brookfield, Wisconsin

Northeastern Region
Joanne Pierce, West Warwick, Rhode Island

Northeastern Region
Michael Tylick, Marshfield, Massachusetts

Southeastern Region
Alan Mole, Duluth, Georgia
Peter Youngblood, MMR, Kennesaw, Georgia

Thousand Lakes Region
Jon Bratt, Bird Island, Minnesota
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Terry Davis, Hutchinson, Minnesota
Mike Kaufman, Garretson, South Dakota
Ronald Peterson, Cherokee, Iowa

Model Railroad Author
Mid-Continent Region

Ryan Moats, Omaha, Nebraska

Midwest Region
Raymond Meyer II, Port Washington, 
Wisconsin

Southeastern Region
Jerry Michnewicz, Memphis, Tennessee

Bob Wundrok Earns MMR #446

I am humbled and honored to be on the 
same list as many notable model rail-

roaders.
Like many modelers, I seemed to be 

always interested in trains. I have a photo 
of my first birthday with me clutching a 
locomotive pull toy. My older brother had 
an American Flyer layout and later received 
an HO set. I was more fascinated with the 
HO engine because it had couplers on both 
ends, making switching easier. I eventually 
inherited both sets.

I was very interested in how railroads 
operated. As a grade-schooler, I conducted 
yard switching operations on the living 
room floor of my parents’ home with some 
non-electric trains I had. Operation is still 
one of my prime interest areas.

In grade school, three other modelers 
and I loosely organized a club. Only one 
of us had an operable layout at the time. 
I got to see my first model railroad club 
layout when I was in eighth grade — the 
Model Railroad Club of Milwaukee and 
their vintage O-scale layout. To me it was 
phenomenal.

Like many, my high school years were 
full of other attractions and model railroad-
ing was temporarily shelved.

My resurgence came while in college in 
1969 when my fiancée (now my wife of 39 
years), bought me a subscription to Model 
Railroader. Along with my college studies, 
I read and planned for a future basement 
layout.

Immediately after college, I enlisted in 
the military and was stationed in the San 
Diego area. There I joined the La Mesa 
Model Railroad Club. I was impressed with 
the quality of modeling, construction, and 

operations on their layout. I also joined the 
NMRA that year (1973).

The following year saw me in the 
Milwaukee area and in a condo with a base-
ment. I began a very small layout. Because 
I worked nights, NMRA activities were 
sporadic. 

A change in jobs in 1976 found me 
in Menomonie, Wisconsin. I now had a 
large basement in which to build a layout. 
I also became acquainted with other model 
railroaders in west central Wisconsin. I par-
ticipated in and later organized annual mall 
shows. I also began experimental operations 
sessions on my layout. During these years I 
was a member of the NMRA promotions 
department, distributing promotional pa-
perwork (Bulletins, flyers, and so forth) in 
that area of the Midwest.

After ten years, I changed jobs again, 
moving to the Madison, Wisconsin, area. 
Here, I joined the very active South Central 
Wisconsin Division (SCWD) of the 
NMRA. The SCWD has monthly meets 
as well as sponsoring an annual model rail-
road show, Rail School and youth group. I 
have held SCWD positions of newsletter 
editor, chief clerk, clinics chair, and super-
intendent.

I also built a 17x25-foot HO scale 
layout that has been open for national and 
regional conventions as well as local meets. I 
currently conduct somewhat regular opera-
tions sessions.

I’d like to thank the late SCWD AP 
chair Hank Brown for encouraging me to 
begin the requirements for AP certificates. 
In later years, Hank and I promised each 

other that we’d complete our MMR require-
ments before the 2010 Milwaukee conven-
tion. Unfortunately, Hank died in 2008, 
one certificate short.

I’d also like to thank the NMRA and 
the SCWD for providing the forum and 
opportunity to learn and improve my mod-
eling skills as well as meeting other modelers 
and developing lasting friendships.

Bob has earned the following certifi-
cates: Association Volunteer, Author, Scenery, 
Electrical, Civil Engineer, Chief Dispatcher, 
and Motive Power.

Peter H. Jaynes Earns MMR #436

W ay back in 1956, early in my soph-
omore year at Oberlin College, a 
copy of Model Railroader maga-

zine caught my eye. Thumbing through it, 
I came across the first of a two-part article 
on scratchbuilding a wooden, three-stall, 
76-foot-long roundhouse in HO scale 

designed by Larry Smith. I was intrigued. 
To me it looked “just right,” perhaps even 
“cute,” and it stuck in my mind. At that time 
I had no knowledge about HO and very 
limited awareness of model railroading in 
general. My father had taken me to Boston 
about once a year to see the open house of a 
model railroad club near the South Station, 
probably O scale but perhaps HO. I had 
a crude Lionel O-27 “layout” on a couple 
of sheets of plywood in my bedroom until 
my mother was not amused when I left the 
transformer on, or at least plugged in, and 
it scorched the hardwood floor and began 
to smoke up the house. She also decided 
that my sister, becoming a teenager, needed 
a bigger room and that I was moving to the 
small one; thus my childhood experience 
with model trains ended. Other attractions 
of teenage years took over.

Earlier, while I was still in grade school, 
my father brought home two Lionel locomo-
tives loosely modeled after electric locomo-
tives — perhaps Pennsylvania, perhaps New 
Haven — three nice passenger cars, several 
pieces of track, turnouts and their controls, 
and a transformer about the size of a small 
car battery. The rolling stock and track were 
huge and heavy (G scale?), especially in the 
eyes of one so young. They lumbered down 
the track, grinding and rumbling away. The 
major problem with the Lionel set was 
that they needed a small airplane hanger 
in which to set them up, something we did 
not have in our lot, neighborhood, or town. 
As a result, the train quickly went back into 
their original cardboard boxes and up into 
the attic where they stayed until 2008 when 
they were sold.

During many years after college, among 
marriages, kids, Masters and PhD degrees 
(my dissertation studied the mostly favor-
able impact of the Civil War on the north-
ern railroads), college teaching, several 
moves, and life in general, I began to build 
four, I think, rather small layouts, none 
of which had any future. Along the way I 
built several wood “craftsman” (Fine Scale 
Miniatures [when they were still afford-
able], Alexander, Campbell, Dyna-Model, 
Ambroid, SilverStreak, Con-Cor) structure 
and rolling stock kits. These are all on my 
layout. I learned, years later, that noticing 
a wooden water tank beside the Chicago, 
Burlington & Quincy mainline while be-
ing driven to the interview and mentioning 
that I had built an Alexander kit model of 
it helped me get my first teaching job in 
Iowa. I began my present layout soon after 

we moved into our Cedar Rapids, Iowa, 
house. I had negotiated as much space in 
the family room as possible, albeit forgoing 
the branchline up and across the fireplace 
mantel, along and through two walls to a 
loop over the laundry equipment as well 
as a small waterfront scene in the process. 
The result is a 12x13 “square” layout, with 
a scenicked lift out bridge walk-in. Here 
is where I earned several of the seven cer-
tificates needed for designation as a Master 
Model Railroader.

Upstate New England in the autumn of 
1929 to 1930 is the setting of my railroad, 
a purely fictional Boston &Maine subdi-
vision. I wanted representations of a rural 
village, suburban town, and a “significant 
city” on the layout and to be able to see only 
one of them at a time. I wanted several busi-
nesses where small scale switching would 
be appropriate as well as reasons for their 
location. Thus, village and town settings and 
structures occupy much of the layout. The 
city with its raised terminal abuts the pas-
senger and freight classification yards and 
the steam locomotive service facility. There 
are a couple of switching possibilities here 
outside the yards. Several other operating 
criteria helped determine the track design.

After designing the track plan to fit 
in the allotted space and laying the track, 
I built structures that would fit, provide 
switching opportunities, and look “good” in 
the settings available. I have built more than 
50 structures on the layout mostly from kits, 
including a railroad wooden covered bridge 
and a wooden through truss bridge. I have 
used plastic and resin for brick, metal, and 
stone structures. In essentially every case 
I have tried to add extra detail or kit bash 
the kit model to make it “mine” and differ-
ent from anyone else’s. Some of these are 
not earth-shaking innovations, but add to 
the “realism” I strive for in my modeling. 
For examples, all the wooden and many 
of the brick structures have lightning 
rods, and plumbing vents are added to all 
roofs. Exterior lights are over most of the 
appropriate doors. Windows have been 
added, changed, relocated, and omitted as 
needed. Facades have been changed, load-
ing docks created, and additions attached. 
Seven buildings are scratchbuilt. These are 
not accurate models of prototype struc-
tures but ones from my mind that fit the 
setting, serve the purpose, and add to the 
overall image. One, heavily modified, began 
with an image drawn by Pat Harriman and 
published in Scale Rails. As in real life 

in northern New England, deciduous and 
evergreen trees abound. My evergreens are 
mostly from High Pines and Grand Central 
Gems and the deciduous armatures are pri-
marily from Sweetwater Scenery or sedum 
branches gathered in the garden.

Until about four, maybe five, years ago 
I was strictly a “lone wolf,” doing everything 
needed to create and run my layout essen-
tially in isolation. I basically knew no other 
model railroaders, although I had heard 
there were some around Cedar Rapids. But 
then I somehow became aware of a devel-
oping organization potentially named the 
Eastern Iowa Division of the NMRA. How 
this happened and where that first meeting 
occurred I do not remember. I think I may 
have left as Paymaster, or perhaps I became 
that a short while later. At that time, or soon 
afterwards, I met Allen Merta (aka Otto von 
Bismarck), who every now and then would 
mention something about an AP process, 
which made no impact on me. At one of the 
meetings a couple of years later I was sur-
prised to be given a Golden Spike certificate, 
indicating that a train could make its way 
around my layout without too many prob-
lems. Allen kept telling me that I was piling 
up points for a “volunteer” certificate just by 
being Paymaster and continuing to breathe 
regularly. After a while I was presented with 
a certificate for doing just that. This did not 
interest me in the AP process. However, 
participation in the EID brought me into 
contact with several other model railroaders 
and their layouts, which greatly added to 
my enjoyment of the hobby. Participation 
in the Hawkeye Model Railroad Club from 
its beginning has done the same.

A few members of the EID saw my lay-
out at various times and basically said that 
my scenery looked better than blue foam 
and plywood and that some of my struc-
tures were “pretty good” or “all right.” They, 
especially Allen, suggested that I do the 
necessary paperwork for both and submit 
them for merit judging. This I did and was 
awarded merit for them. With the addition 
of one more scratchbuilt structure, those 
certificates were presented at a subsequent 
EID meeting.

By then I knew about the Achievement 
Program and decided that, if they fit into 
the building of my layout, I would see what 
other certificates might come my way, as-
suming the paperwork was not too onerous. 
I really enjoy writing and can make some-
what decent photographs. As a result I had 
articles based on aspects of building my 

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM
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Own a piece of railroad history with the

NMRA 75th Anniversary Commemorative painting.

To order yours, call NMRA Headquarters at 423-892-2846.

*Five numbered and signed publisher proofs and artist proof prints are also available for $200 each plus S&H.)  

In this specially commis-

sioned painting, “Inaugural

Summer of the Speedliner,”

renowned railroad artist

Larry Fisher has captured

a monumental moment in

railroading from a monu-

mental year...1935, the

founding year of the NMRA.

Now you can own a signed,

numbered print of this

magnificent painting for

just $150* plus shipping

and handling. Each print

has the 75th Anniversary

and Convention logos in the

right margin and is shrink

wrapped on foam core.

Light (and heavy) reading
from the Kalmbach Memorial Library.

The Postwar Freight Car Fleet
This 240-page hardcover book, 
authored by historians Larry Kline and 
Ted Culotta, features over 350 black 
and white archival photos, tables 
and graphs of company and private 
ownership, historical car design 
texts from the first half of the 20th 
century, and more.

Steam on the Feather River 
Route   A 192-page tour of steam 
locos from the Western Pacific 
Railroad. From the Library’s 
Harold Miller Collection, each 
photo in this hardcover book 
has a detailed caption.  A 
comprehensive roster is also 
included.

Porter Steam Locomotives
John White called them “The Forgotten 

Servants.”  Over 300 pages of this 
softcover book relate the history of the 

H.K. Porter Locomotive Company 
through its 13th edition catalog.  All 

695 standard designs, plus technical 
info, photos, illustrations, and a 

roster.  Photo survey from the KML 
Porter Collection.  

The History, Making and Modeling 
of Steel   Already a classic and in its 
third printing!  The late Dean Freytag, 

the NMRA’s celebrated “Man of 
Steel,” fills 165 pages of this 

hardcover book with everything you 
need to know to understand and 

model this fascinating industry. 

To Order: Mail: 4121 Cromwell Road, Chattanooga, TN 37421  
Phone: (423) 892-2846 • Fax: (423) 899-4869.  Shipping for each: 
$8.95 in the U.S., $12.95 outside the U.S. (except “Postwar Fleet,” 
$15.00 outside the U.S.). 9.25% sales tax applies for TN residents.
U.S. funds only. Visa, MasterCard, American Express & Discover.

$8.00 members
$18.00 non-members

$47.95 members
$65.95 non-members

$15.00 members
$25.00 non-members

 $49.95 members
$64.95 non-members

Four books ad - NMRA Magazine - Half page no bleed - 01/02/11- Leone                        

layout published in the Wig-Wag, Caboose 
Kibitzer, and Scale Rails. This brought 
me my author certificate.

By that time several people were en-
couraging me to get my MMR. But I was 
not convinced that I was interested or, more 
importantly, capable.

Even though the Dispatcher certificate 
is one of the seven that I probably would not 
have achieved if it were not for the MMR 
designation, it has proved to be helpful. My 
railroad is designed to be operated by one 
person (usually me), although two or, if they 
are very friendly, three people could oper-
ate it at the same time. It also is relatively 
small and sections of the mainline have to 
be used more than once in different com-
binations while on any “run” extending for 
several simulated miles between the yard 
and the “distant” work. Having written, 
somewhat complex, designated north- 
and south-bound routes for traveling over 
the railroad while switching the businesses 
(there are no passing sidings on the layout) 
is useful in any case. They also determine the 
routes of the local and through passenger 
trains. Designing appropriate switch lists 
(there are 20 “spots” for setting out cars in 
the town and village) adds to the fun. The 
compilation of general operating rules and 
a “timetable” help provide structure. A local 

round-robin group and a nearby club pro-
vided the setting for putting in the required 
hours serving as a dispatcher. Operating on 
a couple of nearby layouts gave me the rest 
of the hours needed. Certificate number 
five arrived.

 A few decades ago, I built a seven-car 
closed vestibule “varnish” from Ambroid 
kits. These plus three or four freight cars 
(box, reefer, gondolas) also built from 
wooden kits a long time ago were awarded 
merit at a judging marathon. I still needed 
four scratchbuilt cars to complete the Cars 
certificate. This goaded me into build-
ing a SilverStreak kit and one from the 
Hockomock club in eastern Massachusetts 
(both of which I had kept for a few decades) 
as practice for two scratchbuilt wooden 
truss-rod box cars. I also produced two 
wooden truss-rod flatcars for use on the 
railroad. Partly because they were part of 
the Cars certificate requirements and also 
because they had to be good enough for 
use on my layout, I made these carefully. In 
other words, the AP was getting to me, as it 
is intended to do. All this brought me that 
certificate. Six in hand, one to go.

In this day of DCC, the Electrical cer-
tificate is a piece of cake, an obvious choice. 
I had built my layout in the DC era and 
converting it to DCC was simple. I just put 

some Powershields and automatic reversers 
between the power source and the various 
“blocks” of track and I was in business in 
DCC once decoders had been installed on 
my Diamond Scale turntable and in my lo-
comotives. I used Shinohara power routing 
turnouts from the beginning so they did not 
have to be changed. A Digitrax control sys-
tem completed the transition. The required 
wiring diagrams helped me remember why 
and how my layout was wired and the sev-
enth certificate was awarded.

Entering divisional and regional con-
tests with models created in this process 
has brought a few “Best of Show” and “First 
Place” plaques.

My Master Model Railroader No. 436 
certificate (but not the plaque) was awarded 
at the 2010 Mid-Continent Region conven-
tion in Cedar Rapids in June 2010. While 
the recognition by my peers (many of whom 
are better modelers than I am) that I can do 
some things rather well feels good, the great-
est benefit that I have received from being 
part of the AP process is the self-imposed 
need to be certain that I try to do my best 
work in making my models and layout. In 
some ways, “good enough” has become “not 
quite good enough.” Seeing some of the 
work done by other nearby modelers and 
at the Hawkeye Model Railroad Club in 
Coralville, Iowa, plus some other examples, 
reminds me that I have a way to go.

I could not have achieved this honor 
without the constant support of my wife, 
Jane. She has put up with the layout in a 
major part of the family room, been a cheer-
leader, sat for countless hours reading out-
side of hobby shops, encouraged me to get 
what I needed for the layout (within some 
reason), overlooked the expenses, heard 
about my frustrations, baked cookies for 
open houses, and appreciated what I was 
doing and making. In a different role, Allen 
Merta helped make this all possible by first 
calling my attention to the AP and then 
nagging me constantly, but pleasantly, to get 
it done. Those who judged were crucial.

By the way, more than 50 years after 
seeing Larry Smith’s article, I just finished 
scratchbuilding my roundhouse based on 
his plans. 

Peter has earned the following AP certifi-
cates: Master Builder – Cars, Master Builder 
– Scenery, Master Builder – Structures; 
Model Railroad Author, Chief Dispatcher, 
Association Volunteer, Model Railroad 
Engineer – Electrical, and a Golden Spike.
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Just because you can’t make it to a national convention doesn’t mean you have
to miss out. Right now the NMRA’s Kalmbach Memorial Library has over 50
DVDs of clinics presented at national conventions from 2002 to 2010. Each is
available for NMRA members to borrow for the cost of processing and postage.

So you can see clinics on everything from decoders to design, tools to
techniques, helixes to highways, and research to resin casting.

All from the comfort of your very own couch.

Visit www.nmra.org and go to the Kalmbach
Memorial Library page for a complete listing.
Or call the Library at 423-894-8144.

Then, get that popcorn ready. w w w . n m r a . o r g
We make it even more fun.

Have 50 model railroading clinics
right in your living room.


